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Councilmember Michael P. Victorino

STAFF:
ADMIN.:

Kimberley Willenbrink, Legislative Analyst
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OTHERS: Lucienne de Naie
Daniel Kanahele
Charles Jencks, Honua' ula Partners, LLC
Gwen Hiraga, Munekiyo & Hiraga, Inc.
(3) additional attendees

PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: .( gavel). . . Will the meeting of the Planning Committee
please come to order. Let's note that it is Monday, June 13 th , and it is just about
1:39 p.m., and that we have a quorum present. The Chair would ask that those of
us that have any kind of noisemaking devices, cell phones, pagers, whatever, if
you have, would you please put them on the silent mode so that we will not be
interrupted during our meeting. My name is Gladys Baisa and I am the
Vice-Chair of this Committee and I am substituting today for our Chair,
Don Couch, who is excused for today. And also with us this afternoon we have
Members of the Committee. We have Danny Mateo, Member of the Committee.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Mr. Mateo. We also have Ms. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Mr. Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And excused this afternoon are Members Couch, Pontanilla, and
Victorino. This is a seven Member. . .seven voting Member Committee and we
have no non-voting Committee Members present at the time. From
Administration, we have with us our Planning Director, Mr. Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Mr. Spence. And we have Michael Hopper, our
Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And also with us is the Deputy Director of
Public Works, Rowena Dagdag-Andaya. Good afternoon, thank you for being
here. Our Committee Staff is also with us. We have our Legislative Analyst,
Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we have our Committee Secretary,
Clarita Balala. Members, this afternoon we will be taking public testimony and
that will be limited to the item on our agenda today. People that would like to
testify are asked to sign up at the desk located in the lobby outside there at the
table, and you will be given three minutes to testify and one minute to conclude.
When you testify would you please state your name before you begin, and if you
are representing a group we'd like to know that or just yourself also.
We would very much like everyone to understand what the job is before us today.
We are doing a report on an annual compliance. We are just looking and listening
and learning and paying attention to an annual compliance report that is required
by. . .that was required by the Council, and no action will be taken today other
than to possibly file the report at the end of the meeting. And so without
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objections, the Chair would like to begin with public testimony. No objections,
Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, we have two people signed up to testify today.
Our first testifier is Lucienne de Naie and Ms. de Naie will be followed by
Daniel Kanahele. Ms. de Naie, if you're ready?
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. de NAIE: Thank you. This is, this is so friendly. Aloha, I'm Lucienne de Naie.
I've, I've seen you all before. Happy to be here again testifying today on, on two
of the conditions that you'll be reviewing, Condition 26 and Condition 13. They
both involve historic preservation. I'd also like to request, Madam Chair, if it's
possible sometimes it's so helpful for the public to actually hear the applicant's
presentation and make remarks on that. If it's possible that you could hold the,
the comment period from the public open, allow the applicant to make their
presentation, and if anyone wanted to comment on that, you folks would have the
benefit of that knowledge after we all knew what was in the report. So, just
putting that forward as a request for you to consider.
Anyway, to get on with the subject at hand. I, I took the liberty of sending over to
you folks the long list of the conditions and the languages and I know you're all
busy. You probably don't have time to read all this stuff. But basically there are
a number of laws that affect historic preservation and two of the conditions are
now law. They're part of an ordinance that are affecting what the historic
preservation standards will be for this particular property.
I just want to bring to your attention one of those conditions and that's
Condition 13. This would be discussed on Page 3 of the, the handout that I. . .the
four-page handout that I sent over earlier. Condition 13 calls for a Cultural
Resources Preservation Plan. I just want to bring to your attention that this
concept has no legal definition in our State. In other words, if you as a body were
asked to review this and you said, okay, where's the guidelines for reviewing
this? What's it supposed to have in it? What's it supposed to do? What's it
supposed to accomplish? What are the minimum standards? You would not find
those anywhere because they, they're not in the 6E process. They're not in the,
the State Historic review process, which is based on the Federal process. They're
not in, they're not in your, your County Code any place. They're not in Title 19
that sets. . .set up these conditions of zoning. All of those. . .and they're not in the
community plan. All of those documents and, and guidelines and policies refer to
a Preservation/Mitigation Plan. Now you have a condition that requires that to be
done before this project is approved as well. So, you know, that's good. But I
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just want to let you know you'll be shown, you know, a very large sort of thing
and it has a lot of nice landscape drawings in it and everything. And it's, I guess,
very nice that someone prepared that but it's supposed to be reviewed and
accepted and there are no standards by which to review or accept it at this point.
So, on to Condition No. 26, which does have a lot of standards that go along with
it. Condition 26 is a Preservation/Mitigation Plan and this is one of the steps in
the 6E Historic Review Process. Not to insult anybody but I did like kind of do a
brief outline of how that process works and I left out a lot of steps. I just put in
three basic steps, but basically when you are seeking to develop a property the
first thing you need to look for is are there any historic properties? Now this
property for about its first 20 years kind of got away with the idea that there's
really nothing here. There's one wall or there's a couple of other broken-down
walls and we really don't need to look at anything. But as time passed and new
ownership came on it was realized that, you know, there needed to be more
review. And I need to bring to your attention that this review was actually
mandated by an agency, by the State Land Use Commission. Once that was
mandated and new ownership came in, a review was done and then lo and behold
some sites were found. Even then none were recommended for preservation until
another agency stepped in and that agency was our Cultural Resources
Commission. They recommended six sites be preserved. The original report just
said nothing needed to be preserved. So, I guess, to cut to the chase here this
process has benefitted by citizens and agencies stepping in and going to bat for
our cultural resources, because the default position can often be gosh, there's not
much here, what is here isn't worth much, and so forth and so on. And it gets
down to where there's not. . .if there's no one advocating for our historic and
cultural sites, they can easily be dismissed. Our State Historic Preservation
Division is very overworked and they need, you know, our support, I think, to say
get in there and do a good, thorough job, and enforce these conditions. So, I
think, I'm over my time here but thank you.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. de Naie. And your comments about
the State Historic Preservation, of course, are well taken and it's been interesting
to see the recent publicity in the Honolulu Star Advertiser and the concerns that
the State itself has over that Division.
MS. de NAIE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, apparently all that we've been hearing here for all the many
years about how much help and dysfunctionality exists has been recognized.
MS. de NAIE: Well they are working harder now and especially our Maui office so, I
think, there's, you know, some light on the horizon.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Members, questions for the testifier? If not, seeing
none, Ms. de Naie, thank you very much for your input and your work.
MS. de NAIE: Thank you. I hope that this kind of informs some of the newer Members
who didn't follow this process through the long route. Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Our next testifier is Daniel Kanahele and
if anyone else would like to testify if you would please sign up. Mr. Kanahele is
the last person who has signed up to testify this afternoon. Good afternoon,
Mr. Kanahele.
MR. KANAHELE: Aloha mai kakou, Chair Baisa and Planning Committee Members.
It's very cozy here today with such a small number group of us here. Anyway,
my name is Daniel Kanahele and I am speaking on behalf of Maui Cultural
Lands, Inc.
Maui Cultural Lands is a Maui-based grassroots land trust organization whose
mission is to stabilize, protect, and restore Hawaiian cultural resources. I'd like to
begin by citing from the, the Book of Luke, Chapter 12, Verse 48, in the New
Testament, which reads in part, for unto whomsoever much is given, of him shall
be much required, and to whom men have committed much, of him they will ask
the more. In regards to Honua'ula Partners, LLC, also known as Wailea 670, the
much that has been given are substantial land use entitlements by the previous
Maui County Council and this was done back in March of 2008. And in
consideration of these substantial entitlements the. . .that body at that time
imposed 13 or rather 30 requirements as conditions for the approval of this
rezoning application. And the applicant did sign a Unilateral Agreement
accepting those conditions as part of the rezoning. We, Maui Cultural Lands,
would like to once again thank those members of that body who crafted and
supported those requirements which were placed on this project. Thank you very
much.
Since the applicant has chosen to develop these lands, Maui Cultural Land feels
very, very strongly that the applicant has accepted an enormous kuleana, an
enormous moral and legal obligation, and responsibility to malama, to take care,
to cherish, and to protect the rich heritage resources of these lands for the benefit
of present and future generations. Our founder, Kupuna Ed Lindsey, who was
honored here as a living cultural treasure before his passing asked Maui Cultural
Lands to makaala this project and to help malama its rich Hawaiian culture
resources. Uncle Ed Lindsey knew that these lands had sensitive, very sensitive,
and significant cultural resources. In an effort to do so, we have submitted
numerous letters to State Historic Preservation Division in regards to the
inadequacy of the applicant's 2008 Archaeological Inventory Survey. A copy of
those, one of those letters, dated July 8, 2010 has been provided to the
5
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Council Members. I would invite you to read through that. Basically, some of
our assertions, and I don't have the time to go through all of them, is that the
Archaeological Inventory Survey is not complete, that the significance criteria
that has been used does not follow the applicable Hawaiian Administrative Rules.
And I would hope that when they do submit, the applicant, an update to this that
that copy will be provided to this Committee. Thank you very much. I'll be
happy to entertain any questions.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Kanahele. Members, any questions for our
testifier? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Danny, good to see you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you, Elle.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just curious were there certain parties that were
never contacted? Is that what you're kind of alluding to that it's. . .as in
inadequate, the full scope of input, you know what I mean, is not defined in this?
MR. KANAHELE: Well, yes, and...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And were there people deliberately shut out from
actually participating?
MR. KANAHELE: I don't know if deliberately but if you look on Page 6 of the handout
in bold print under Item 3, we state the consultation process as defined and
described in HIR...HAR 13-276 has not been followed in a good faith and
appropriate manner in the preparation of the Archaeological Inventory Survey and
the Cultural Resource Preservation Plan. And in that section we cite many
examples of individuals who requested actual site visits but were never followed
up by the applicants. These were requests that were made in writing and that
were never followed up by the applicant. There have since been many others
including Maui, Maui Cultural Lands who offered to help in a consultation format
to provide additional information regarding significance assessments of sites,
regarding the identification of historic properties. And we still extend, extend an
arm of willingness to help in the spirit of kokua and laulima. So, we, we do want
to help and we know of others who wish to help to, including lineal decedents and
we find there has been a lack or a good faith, what I would consider a good faith
effort on the part of the applicant to consult with stakeholders, many stakeholders.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for clarification. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Are there any further questions for Mr. Kanahele? Seeing none,
Mr. Kanahele, thank you very much for being here.
6
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MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to testify?
Members, seeing no one coming forward, without objection, the Chair would like
to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No objections, thank you very much.
ITEM NO. 9: HONUA'ULA PROJECT ANNUAL COMPLIANCE REPORT
(C.C. No. 11-141)

VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have one item before us today and that is PC-9 and
that is the Honua'ula Project Annual Compliance Report. The Committee is in
receipt of County Communication No. 11-141, from Council Chair Danny Mateo,
transmitting correspondence dated April 12, 2011, from Charles Jencks,
HonuaTula Partners, LLC, submitting an annual compliance report in accordance
with Condition No. 29 of Ordinance No. 3554, establishing Kihei-Makena Project
District 9 (Wailea 670) Conditional Zoning for approximately 670 acres situated
at Paehu, Palauea, Keauhou, Maui, Hawaii (the Honua'ula Project). The Chair
would like to introduce Mr. Charlie Jencks, who is the representative of
Honua'ula Partners, who's with us this afternoon, and ask him if he would be kind
enough to provide us with an overview. Mr. Jencks, thank you for being here this
afternoon and thank you for the report.
MR. JENCKS: Thank you for requiring it, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It was our pleasure.
MR. JENCKS: I'm sure it was. Good afternoon, everybody. Okay, I'll make this really
quick, as quick as I can. You all have a copy of the annual report. This is the
third annual report that we've done. We have, we have a report that we do not
only to the Council but also to the State Land Use Commission every year. It's
due in January as, as I recall. So, I have two reports that I do every year. In this
one, of course, the State Land Use Commission report deals with the compliance
with their conditions and this one deals with compliance with the County of Maui
conditions for the Project District.
I'd like to just open up by letting you know that the litigation that was filed
against the County on the requirement for an EIS has been fully dismissed. It was
dismissed in August 2010, by the Hawaii Supreme Court. That lawsuit was
-7-
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dismissed on the requirement of doing the EIS. The lawsuit filed against the
County and with which the Honua'ula Partners enjoined was the violation of the
Sunshine Law. That, that suit was dismissed locally and it's still...it was
appealed at the State Supreme Court. That lawsuit still is active and we do not
know exactly when that's going to be settled, but we're optimistic it will be soon.
The point of that is that's a fairly onerous claim and it affects everything we do.
It affects the ability to finance. It affects the ability to process lengthy
applications, do a lot of engineering work, when, when there's a degree of
uncertainty before you in terms of a lawsuit. But, hopefully, that will be resolved
soon.
I'm just. . .and I'm going to run through the major conditions that were hit upon
today by the testifiers and some that, that weren't. The, the first major condition,
actually it's Condition No. 2, has a lot of infrastructure requirements for the
project to, to initiate and one of the most significant was the widening of Piilani
Highway from Kilohana to Wailea Ike Drive to four lanes, from two to four lanes,
and that has to be done before we can build any homes in the Project District. We
have initiated an Environmental Assessment for that work. The State of Hawaii,
State Department of Transportation, will be the accepting authority. That EA has
been completed, was sent out for, for review, public review and comment. We
had a public meeting in Kihei last December as I recall. We've got about 70
letters back through that review process. We extended the review time frame
'cause we thought it would be a good idea, and as, as of this point in time the EA
for the widening of the highway is about, is just about nearly complete in terms of
the responses to all the letters. We will then send that back to DOT for review
and then we will issue a final Draft EA. In the meantime, we're at about
40 percent complete on the engineering drawings for the widening of the
highway, and as soon as I get a clear indication as to the getting a FONSI on the
EA we're going to go forward with the, the hard design for the, for the
improvements which should take about nine months to complete. So, that's
underway.
There's another condition for the, for the improvement of Wailea Ike Drive,
Wailea Alanui, to allow for double left turns and right turns. That engineering
work was completed. We got an SMA permit issued to the project team for that
project so that's ready to go pending finalization of a subdivision map for the
road-widening parcels.
With regard to Condition 5, this is the condition that requires the provision of
affordable housing for the project both on and offsite. And I'm going to just give
you a few things that we're dealing with right now and I'll just, I'll just read
through this quickly and this is to help you understand the difficulty we're facing
in, in getting a project like this financed. Nearly 40 percent of all the
homeowners in the country took out second mortgages on their existing homes,
8
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and they ended up under water on those loans because of the, the change in value
when the financial collapsed. The Federal Reserve is reporting that $2.69 trillion
was taken out in equity from homes between 2004 and 2006. That's a whole lot
of money. That almost equals what we're talking about in terms of the national
debt. That's equity taking out, taken out of homes. Now, there has been a decline
in the number of homeowners who are under water on their home loans. But
that's principally because there has been an increasing amount of homeowners
losing their homes so there's fewer homeowners. It's a really dangerous place in
the market and it's a huge issue for the, for the national economy and for the
country as a whole.
Market trends and, and I'm going to bring you right to Maui County. First quarter
2011, total REOs, this is the first quarter, 171. Total REO sales, 199, this is in the
first four months of this year. That is 370 REOs or REO sales in Maui County.
The percentage of total transactions. . .this is real estate changing hands in Maui
County. There were 1,173 transactions in the first quarter, 32 percent of those are
REOs or REO sales, not including short sales, doesn't include the short sales. So,
this is a very depressed economy in terms of housing.
The short sales, which is another category, a foreclosure process, is estimated to
be 20 percent of the total transactions. So, if you combine the short sales with the
REOs, which is bank to bank, and the REO sales, which include a third party,
we're looking at 604 of the 1,173 that are affected by the economy, houses,
people that are walking away, they're under water, they simply can't afford the
house. And what that does at the end of the day, it creates a housing market that's
pretty tough to build in which, I think, you, you know, just looking around you
what's going up in Maui County today.
My requirement is for 125 owner-occupied offsite units and 125 rental units
located in North Kihei. The rental units, I think, are financeable with tax credits if
the credits are available. The problem, however, is the owner-occupied side and
that goes right back to what I just telling you about the number of REOs and REO
sales and short sales in Maui County. If you look at the housing table, 6 percent,
100 percent owner-occupied value, 2-bedroom, 2-bath home, it's about $260,000
home, give or take, okay. The average sales price today, first quarter in Maui
County, for all of these REOs and REO sales is $163,840. If you, if you have a
house to buy, if you're looking for a home, you can go out into the economy and
pick up an REO or an REO sale or a short sale for something less than $200,000,
$170,000. The houses that I'm...and those houses have no restrictions, no
occupancy limitation, no resale limitation. The homes I need to build offsite are
restricted and for good reason, to keep them affordable. The problem is when you
go to finance a product like that the banks look at the two areas. They look at the
foreclosure rate, the short sales, the REO sales, and they look at what I'm going
build, and what I'm going to have to charge, and say we can't finance this 'cause
-9-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 13, 2011

you won't be able to sell it against that competing marketplace. So, the point here
is until this market stabilizes itself, we get through this inventory, it's going to be
really difficult to finance owner-occupied units. The rental units, I think, we can
do. It's going to be tough but the owner-occupied product is really difficult to
finance and get off, get, get constructed. The. . .just for your edification ran some
numbers with a. . .I went out to bid actually. I went out to three companies to bid
on the affordable product and they all came back with the same thing. We'd be
glad to build the rental, but we can't, we can't build the owner-occupied units
now. Total cost to build, we're looking at about $37 million in direct construction
value, that's sticks and bricks for 250 units. Your cost to design, your A&E cost,
which would include some interest carry, sales and marketing, architectural,
engineering, would be about 10 percent of that number, which is $3.7 million.
And it's pretty tough to spend that kind of money, or get financing for that kind of
money when you're not going to be able finance the project and build it. So, it's,
it's a really difficult time to be in the housing building business right now in Maui
County. Okay, so, our intention is to do that but it's very difficult to finance and
that's why it's not underway.
I have a letter here that I wrote to the Director of Water Supply in August of 2009,
asking for some assurance on water availability for the affordable offsite units in
compliance with the Water Availability Ordinance. To this day I never got a. .
haven't received a response. Fortunately, this Council had the foresight and
exempted affordable housing built in compliance with the Workforce Housing
Bill, which is what we're doing. So, we're relieved from that issue but the
question still remains when I go in for a building permit will there be water for
these housing units?
Okay, the next condition I wanted to comment on would be Condition 13.
Ms. de Naie commented on the Cultural Resource Preservation Plan. That plan
has been done. It was submitted to all the agencies for review and comment. We
solicited public input, and as I recall of the folks sitting in this room, I do know
that Ms. Cochran responded when we sent out the questionnaire.
Chairman Mateo transmitted the document to Committee as we requested. We
didn't get any comments from any of the Council Members on that document.
That document is basically sitting, waiting for the State of Hawaii to review and
complete its review of our completed AIS, Archaeological Inventory Survey that
we submitted, they responded back with, I think, four different comments, very
general comments. We're waiting for the final letter of approval to be received
and then they will initiate review of the CRPP document and that will trigger
other review as well with the Cultural Resources Commission, et cetera. So,
we're, we're waiting for the State of Hawaii to get back to us on the AIS, and by
the way, we'll be in complete compliance with Chapter 6E as Ms., as Ms. de Naie
mentioned as well.
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The other condition I wanted to comment on was Condition 27 that has to do with
the need to set aside acreage for native plants within the project area. The
condition as written by the Council provides for a, a preservation area varying
between 18 to 130 acres in the project area. And Dr. Altenberg is here today, he,
he pointed out this issue, we developed a native plant preservation area. It has
taken us, actually it was a week ago this last Friday that I had a conference call
with DOFAW, which is a division of DLNR and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service on our proposed plan to address what we think is the final plan to address
both onsite and offsite mitigation for native plants and the Blackburn's Sphinx
Moth, which was identified as possibly thriving on onsite although it hasn't
physically been seen there, they think it's there. So, we've got to mitigate for
that.
The Habitat Conservation Plan has been drafted and two weeks ago I testified
before the State Land Board on a process that would allow documents like a
Habitat Conservation Plan to go through a review with the Endangered Species
Review Council, they didn't have a progress in place. . .a procedure in place. So
we...I testified on behalf of a number of landowners on the process. That's been
approved by the Land Board. The HCP document as drafted along with the
incidental take license for the moth will be reviewed by both DOFAW and the
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. It will be then transmitted, once they approve it,
to OEQC. It will be published for 60 days of review in OEQC and during that
period of time the ESRC, which is the Endangered Species Review Council, will
have a meeting to discuss and receive public input. There will normally be two
meetings with the ESRC before we get an approved ACP document, but we're
finally, I think, to the point where we have consensus. We had to revise our
onsite mitigation area, increase its size, and, and better define the onsite area. We
also negotiated with a major Maui landowner on an offsite mitigation area of, of,
of...the term is the similar of, of a like, like habitat for both native plant and the
moth. So, we've reviewed that with the agencies. They are, they're happy with
our approach so we're finalizing those documents so we can complete our
response to Condition 27.
So, Madam Chair, that reviews. . .I mean that's. . .those are the big conditions.
That's what we've done. We're in process of a number of fronts. We have a lot
of consultants doing a lot of things and I spend a lot of time meeting with people
talking about things that I never thought I would ever talk about, like moths, for
example. But, and, and, and yellow-faced bees and those kinds of things. So, it's
been a very interesting process but that's where we are and I'd be willing to
entertain any questions you may have.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Jencks. I'm sure the Members have
some questions. Members, questions for our testifier? Would we like to go down
the row? We start with you, Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Jencks, good afternoon
and thank you for your comments this afternoon.
MR. JENCKS: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Because this is a project that has been ongoing for...I
had black hair then.
MR. JENCKS: Me too.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: A very long time, you know, and -MR. JENCKS: I had a little boy.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --yeah--and, and today, you know, we're still talking
primarily the same things. You know, the market, the market is still in turmoil.
You are still, you know, working with meeting a lot of the conditions at this point.
You know, just to review your Cultural Resources Reports, the EIS, especially,
it's still, you know, in delay. How realistic or can you give me a window as how
realistic it is before we actually see something happening on this project in terms
of turning dirt?
MR. JENCKS: In the project area?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
MR. JENCKS: Well, the Piilani Highway has got to get done first. I don't expect the
Piilani Highway because of what we've got to do with the EA to get that done and
then finish the design, of course, pending the lawsuit, hopefully that closes out
soon as well. We're projecting a start on Piilani Highway maybe mid-2012.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 2012?
MR. JENCKS: 2012. It's going to take about a year's worth of work. It's about a
$30 million project, 28-$30 million project. We can start grading in the project
while that's underway. We can't build any structures in the project, but we can
start infrastructure work and grading and that's what we intend to do, but that gets
me back. I've got to complete the EIS, which I hope that's going to be this
calendar year along with the Phase II. Getting this botanical issue nailed down,
it's very important to that process. I can't get through to Phase II unless I get that
nailed down. So, there's a lot of pieces. Hopefully, this calendar year that will,
you know, that will come to a close. We did, we did publish the Draft EIS for the
project. We had a Planning Commission meeting that lasted one day. They
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thought it was a great document. We're responding to those letters now. Those
should be done this month, so we can get back to the Commission. But once
again, some of these agencies, like the, like the EIS, I'm waiting for them to get
back to me so I can close that chapter on that document. So, a lot of it is just
waiting for other people.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And, and, I guess, one of the more primary
questions then since it's been a number of years and since you still have a ways to
go before we actually see materials there, in terms of your, your financial
stability, are you still prepared to absorb that kind of cost in, in moving this
project forward? Your financiers are still in line?
MR. JENCKS: Yeah. Yes. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. JENCKS: My, my big worry now is making sure that when the, the marketplace
does return, for a market rate product, that we are prepared. It takes a significant
amount of time to get to that point and the money is there. It's convincing people
with like this lawsuit hanging over our head, and, you know, the Piilani Highway
to get that. . .it's, it's convincing them to invest now so that we're prepared at that
point in time. With regard to the offsite affordable housing project, we set aside
13 acres in that Light Industrial area. We own that. We sold the remaining 74 to
a gentleman from California who's coming to do some retail work and light
industrial work. He has. . .he bought the land and funded the bond. It was a $22
million subdivision bond. He provided a cash bond so he's, he's pretty serious.
That's a lot of money to put in somebody else's bank. We're all getting the
benefit of that by the way. He posted the bond. He is. . .he would like to get
going this summer on those improvements, which include water supply, the first
increment of the Kihei-Upcountry Highway. Once that starts then I can really
seriously consider the offsite affordable, but until he gets going and, and we're
assisting him, that's the trigger for that. So, that's short-term and it would, it
would probably, you know, the first increment, Councilmember Mateo, will be
the, will be the rental product 'cause there's a huge demand for that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Jencks.
MR. JENCKS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Before I get to Ms. Cochran I wanted to follow up
on this discussion about owner-occupied versus rental housing. I've heard you
say several times this afternoon that that would be a much easier thing to do. I
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know it's a condition. Has there been any thought about, you know, being that
the housing market is in such disarray, and I don't see it improving any time soon,
has there been any thought about possibly requesting a modification of that?
MR. JENCKS: We'd certainly be interested in discussing that. Because, you know, like
I just said there is, there's a...in my mind, I think, the reality there's a big gap in
the housing circle in Maui County and that housing circle includes apartments.
You just don't see them and they don't exist. And those that do exist have a very,
very low vacancy rate. So, there's a huge opportunity there for apartments and, I
think, in every district whether it's Central, South Maui. I think it's a huge
opportunity and that would be something that we would definitely be interested in
talking about.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know, we're even seeing that Upcountry. You know, every
Sunday I make it a point to look at the real estate ads especially the rental ads and
I thought it was really interesting but in Pukalani there were only two rentals
listed this weekend. And so, it's a, it's an interesting thing that while there's a lot
housing stock, I don't know if it's in the affordable kind of rental area.
MR. JENCKS: Well, there's two things that we'd like to discuss. One, is of course, the
rental product that we have to provide is at 80 percent is what I recall in the
Housing Ordinance. There's a segment of this population that could really do
well in 60 percent of the median. Okay, so, if we could bring that down to
60 percent that would even provide more opportunity. So, there's a number of
things to talk about, and yeah, we would be interested in that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And the financing of that would be likely?
MR. JENCKS: Yeah. It's a lot, a lot easier.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Baisa. And hello, Mr. Jencks,
thanks for being here. You know, as Infrastructure Chair with the Council, I'm
kind of pretty much interested in that sewage disposal analysis. So, I'm trying to
get up to speed. Chair, I don't know if Staff or someone can bring me up to speed
where I'm just reading the condition here, Condition 16, it is. And it says that
there was already a report filed -MR. JENCKS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and approved by Council. So, I'm trying to see, is
that in our binder, Staff?
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MR. JENCKS: I'd be happy to send you a copy.
MS. WILLENBRINK: That's correct. I don't think it's in the binder if it's already been
filed; however, it was on the floor and Members had no questions, none.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So when it was passed through the previous Council
it was adequate and passed? Is that where we're at on that?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I think that happened this Council term 'cause, I think, I was
staffing Committee at that time. I would have to check.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, we'll be very happy. . .Staff will be happy to help
you locate that and get a copy to you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, great. And also in regards to the, the onsite
treatment plants and just sort in that, that sort of area and stating that you probably
would...might have to hook into the Makena area also. . .Makena Resort
Treatment Plant too.
MR. JENCKS: We looked at two options. One, of course, was to have our own onsite
plant that would be an R-1 style plant that would recycle all the water and use it
for irrigation. And by the way the plant that we're talking about, I think, at build
out we're talking less than 500,000 gallons a day, 400,000 gallons a day of
wastewater that needed to be treated at build out. The other option was to use the
existing Makena Plant. It has the capacity. It is an R-1 level plant and, and our,
our understanding. . .our agreement with Makena Resort is that we would get
back all the water they treat, bring it back to the project, and use it for irrigation.
So, either way all that water is used for irrigation purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it, it's pretty well figured that there'll be enough
to supply both projects?
MR. JENCKS: Well, the water we send to Makena we get back minus maybe 5 percent
for processing. All that water and yeah that would cover the golf courses and,
yeah, it would cover our needs.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because you're not allowed to use any injection
wells on this project, right?
MR. JENCKS: That's correct, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And, I guess, that's kind of, yeah, that's good
for now. If we get a second go around I might come up with others. Thank you,
Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You're very welcome. Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How many years has it taken to get to
this point? I know this, this project has been around for seems like ages.
MR. JENCKS: Yeah. When I first came to Maui in 1986 my father-in-law bought it
from Taiyo Hawaii and then he did some of the original planning work with PBR.
They're still working on it. That was in '86. It was sold a couple of times. The
current ownership, the managing partner bought it from the Japanese Trinity
Group in 1999. So, it's been, it's been around since '86 as a, as a project. The
current and, and, and in, in early '90s it was zoned for two golf courses and
nothing else, just two golf courses. And, and we...and then in 1999 under new
ownership we initiated the current Change in Zoning request. I took over the
project. My good friend Steve Goodfellow asked me to help him out. He's still
my friend and eight years, nine years, ten years later we're still friends and that's
how long it took.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. And being new to this I'm not sure I
recall how many units there will be onsite at full build out.
MR. JENCKS: It's 1,150 onsite and 250 offsite.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And have you calculated the, the cost of the
conditions placed on the project?
MR. JENCKS: Well, I can tell you...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That, that you'd like to, that you'd like to share.
MR. JENCKS: Cost of conditions. Well, between the Piilani. . .well you see I can't
include the offsite affordable housing because that would have been required
onsite. I guess I just have to look at the offsite conditions we're looking at and
we're probably talking at something on the order of $50 million, all told. The
onsite cost to deliver a unit, that means roadways, infrastructure, the golf course,
which is, you know, the basis of value for the market segment of the project is
somewhere on the order of $150 million.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One hundred and fifty?
MR. JENCKS: Yes. So, and when you, so when you allocate that per unit it becomes a
heavy number per unit. You've got to recoup somehow. If you have 450
affordable units onsite they're certainly not going to be able to subsidize that.
You have to go to the market side to subsidize that.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Enough startling numbers, Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I know. This is a very mind boggling project, you know.
I had the opportunity to sit in. I was here during the approval process and it was
very, very lengthy, very arduous, and we spent many, many hours looking at
many, many things to craft those conditions. This was a. . .and continues to be a
very challenging project. Members, second round of questions? Member Mateo,
you okay?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, I'm done. I'm done.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess in regards to hooking into the Makena Resort
Treatment Plant, the transmission lines and things of that nature. Are those, you
know, the, the impacts, I guess, is it going to be like, I guess, offsite from the
actual project area and surveys and what have you have there been need for that
kind of stuff?
MR. JENCKS: That's all been done and it's incorporated in the project EIS. We mapped
out a series of alternative alignments for both the delivery line to the plant in
Makena and the return line and located those working with Makena Resorts. We
didn't create issues for them. And by the way, they support this idea because it
helps them capitalize the plant that's been sitting there. It's a 750,000 gallon a
day plant running about 100,000 gallons a day through it. So, it's not really being
utilized. So, this helps them as well to capitalize the plant. The direct answer is
yes. All elements were evaluated in the, in the easements, you know, flora, fauna,
archeological was all. . .those were all looked at and evaluated. And the analysis
is included in the project EIS.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, all right, thank you, Mr. Jencks.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, further questions? Seeing none, would you like to
follow up on more, Ms. Cochran, or you're all done?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm good. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Jencks, I'd like to thank you very much for being
here.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Unlike Member Mateo my hair was not black when we started.
There's probably less of it and maybe a few more lines.
MR. JENCKS: Mine too.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: But, you know, this is the third annual compliance report and
judging from what you've shared with us today, I think, we're going to be here
for a few more years.
MR. JENCKS: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And, thank you, again, for being accessible and for coming to
meet with us and answer our questions. Chair doesn't. . .so you, you may be
seated, thank you. Members, seeing that there's no further discussion, the Chair
will entertain a motion to recommend the filing of County Communication
No. 11-141.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion from Member White,
a second from Member Mateo to recommend filing of this communication. Any
discussions? All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, let the record show that we have
four ayes and three Members who are excused today.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Pontanilla and
Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FILING of communication.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Members, there being no further business before the Committee
today, the Chair would like to thank everyone for coming this afternoon,
including the testifiers and people that have come to provide support. I'd like to
thank the Administration for their support and to my Staff for all the work done in
preparing. Without further business this meeting is adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 2:26 p.m.
APPROVED:

GL

. BAISA, Vice-Chair
Planning Committee
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